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(b) The accuracy of all minutes shall
be certified by the chairperson of the
advisory committee concerned, except
in the case of a subcommittee or sub-
group of the advisory committee, in
which case the accuracy of the minutes
shall be certified by the chairperson of
the subcommittee or subgroup con-
cerned and co-signed by the chairperson
of the advisory committee.

§ 12.13 Transcripts of the advisory
committee meetings and agency
proceedings.

Copies of transcripts of advisory
committee meetings which have been
prepared will be made available to any
person at the actual cost of duplica-
tion, as prescribed in § 12.17 of this
part.

§ 12.14 Annual comprehensive review.
(a) The Agency will conduct an an-

nual comprehensive review of the ac-
tivities and responsibilities of each ad-
visory committee to determine:

(1) Whether such committee is car-
rying out its purpose;

(2) Whether, consistent with the pro-
visions of applicable statutes, the re-
sponsibilities assigned to it should be
revised;

(3) Whether it should be merged with
any other advisory committee or com-
mittees; or

(4) Whether it should be abolished.
(b) Pertinent factors to be considered

in the comprehensive review required
by paragraph (a) of this section in-
cludes the following:

(1) The number of times the com-
mittee has met in the past year;

(2) The number of reports or rec-
ommendations submitted by the com-
mittee;

(3) An evaluation of the substance of
the reports or recommendations sub-
mitted by the committee, regarding
the Agency’s programs or operations;

(4) An evaluation of the utilization
by the Agency of the committee’s pol-
icy formation recommendations in:
program planning, decision making,
more effective achievement of program
objectives, and more economical ac-
complishment of programs in general,
with emphasis in such evaluation on
the preceding 12 month period of the
committee’s work;

(5) Whether information or rec-
ommendations could be obtained from
sources within the Agency or from
other advisory committees already in
existence;

(6) The degree of duplication of effort
by the committee as compared with
that of other parts of the Agency or
other advisory committees; and

(7) The estimated annual cost of the
committee.

(c) The annual review required by
this section shall be conducted on a
calendar year basis, and results of the
review shall be included in the annual
report to the Secretariat required by
§ 12.16(b) of this part. The report shall
contain a justification of each advisory
committee which the Agency deter-
mines should be continued, making ref-
erence, as appropriate, to the factors
specified in paragraph (b) of this sec-
tion.

(d) The review will examine all advi-
sory committees, and committees
found to be no longer needed shall be
terminated. Advisory committees es-
tablished by act of Congress or the
President of the United States will be
reviewed, and if appropriate, their ter-
mination will be recommended.

§ 12.15 Termination and renewal of ad-
visory committees.

(a) Each advisory committee shall
terminate not later than the expiration
of the 2 year period beginning on the
date of its establishment, unless:

(1) In the case of an advisory com-
mittee established by the President or
an officer of the Federal Government,
such advisory committee is renewed by
the President or such officer by appro-
priate action prior to the end of such
period; or

(2) In the case of an advisory com-
mittee established by an Act of Con-
gress, its duration is otherwise pro-
vided by law.

(b) Any advisory committee which is
renewed by the President or any officer
of the Federal Government may be con-
tinued only for successive 2-year peri-
ods by appropriate action taken by the
President or such officer prior to the
date on which the advisory committee
would otherwise terminate.

(c) Before it renews a non-statutory
advisory committee in accordance with
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paragraph (a) or (b) of this section, the
Agency will inform the Secretariat by
letter, not more than 60 days nor less
than 30 days before the committee ex-
pires, of the following:

(1) Its determination that a renewal
is necessary and is in the public inter-
est;

(2) The reasons for its determination;
(3) The Agency’s plan to attain bal-

anced membership on the committee;
(4) An explanation of why the com-

mittee’s functions cannot be performed
by the Agency or by an existing advi-
sory committee.

(d) After concurrence by the Secre-
tariat, the Agency will certify in writ-
ing that the renewal of the advisory
committee is in the public interest,
and will publish a notice of the renewal
in the FEDERAL REGISTER, and will file
a new charter in accordance with § 12.7
of this part.

(e) Any advisory committee estab-
lished by an Act of Congress shall file
a charter in accordance with § 12.7 of
this part upon the expiration of each
successive 2-year period following the
date of enactment of the Act estab-
lishing such advisory committee.

(f) No advisory committee required
under this section to file a charter
shall take any action, other than prep-
aration and filing of such charter, be-
tween the date the new charter is re-
quired and the date on which such
charter is actually filed.

§ 12.16 Reports about the advisory
committees.

(a) The Agency will furnish a report
of the activities of the FEMA advisory
committees annually to the Adminis-
trator, General Services Administra-
tion, in accordance with the Federal
Property Management Regulations.

(b) The Agency will furnish a report
of the activities of FEMA advisory
committees annually to the Secre-
tariat.

(c) The Agency will inform the Secre-
tariat, by letter, of the termination of,
or other significant changes with re-
spect to, its advisory committees no
later than 10 working days following
the end of the month in which the com-
mittee is changed. If no changes are

made during any given month the re-
port of the Secretariat is not required.

[45 FR 64180, Sept. 29, 1980, as amended at 48
FR 44543, Sept. 29, 1983]

§ 12.17 Availability of documents and
information on advisory commit-
tees.

(a) Subject to the provisions of
§§ 12.12 and 12.13 of this part, the
records, reports, transcripts, minutes,
appendices, working papers, drafts,
studies, agenda, or other documents
which were made available to or pre-
pared for by each advisory committee
shall be available for public inspection
and copying at a single location in the
FEMA Headquarters, Washington, DC,
in accordance with the regulations in
part 5 of this chapter.

(b) The Agency will maintain system-
atic information on the nature, func-
tions, and operations of each of its ad-
visory committees. A complete set of
the charters of the Agency’s advisory
committees and copies of the annual
reports required by § 12.16 will be main-
tained for public inspection in the
FEMA Headquarters.

[45 FR 64180, Sept. 29, 1980, as amended at 47
FR 13150, Mar. 29, 1982]

§ 12.18 Uniform pay guidelines.

(a) Members. Subject to the provisions
of this section, the pay of any member
of an advisory committee shall be fixed
at the daily equivalent rate of the
FEMA general salary schedule unless
the member is appointed as a consult-
ant, to be compensated as provided in
paragraph (c) of this section. In deter-
mining an appropriate rate of pay for
the members of an advisory com-
mittee, consideration shall be given to
the significance, scope and technical
complexity of the matters with which
the advisory committee is concerned,
and the qualifications required of the
members of the advisory committee.
The pay of the members of an advisory
committee shall not be fixed at a rate
higher than the daily equivalent of the
maximum rate for GS–15 unless the Di-
rector has determined that, under the
factors set forth in this paragraph, a
higher rate of pay is justified and nec-
essary. Such a determination will be
reviewed annually by the Director.
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